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St Rose of Lima Primary School 
295 Mossvale Rd                                                                                                                         Glasgow 

                                                       G33 5QS

                        



0141774  9397 tel

                                                       0141 774 3842 fax 

Dear Parent 

Welcome to St Rose of Lima Primary School. Some of you are already familiar with our school while others are meeting us for the first time. I hope you find our handbook interesting and informative. In it we have tried to give you an outline and brief profile of our school. 

We believe that within our Catholic School we have created a caring, concerned, Christian community, wherein children can develop their full potential in well-ordered stimulating surroundings. We strive to enable our children to become happy, industrious and well-adjusted members of society. 

At present we have a roll of 430 pupils. We are constantly working to improve our school grounds to create a brilliant learning environment for all our children. Our school is shared with Garthamlock Family Centre with whom we have developed a wonderful working partnership.

We are looking forward to having you and your child join us in St Rose of Lima Primary School. 

If you require any further information or details, please do not hesitate to contact me through the school office. 

Yours sincerely,

Miss Kathleen Shiels 
Head Teacher 
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Mission Statement 

Our school curriculum is tailored to suit the needs, age, aptitude and 

emotional well-being of all children. 

We wish to promote a healthy lifestyle while providing a caring supportive

 ethos based on Gospel values in which all pupils have the opportunity to 

achieve their full potential.

We wish provide a safe, happy learning environment within which all 

children are fully involved in planning and evaluating their learning 

experiences. We will encourage all children to be the best they can be in 

every aspect of their development and be successful learners, confident individuals, effective contributors and responsible citizens. 

Working in partnership with stakeholders we strive to ensure that all of our children are achieving, healthy, active, safe, nurtured, included, respected

 and valued members of our multi cultural society.
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Values and Vision

In St Rose of Lima Primary we aim to provide:

· A broad, balanced and progressive Curriculum for Excellence with is


 holistic and child centred.

· A welcoming, safe and nurturing Catholic environment in which 


diversity of all is respected.

· Learning experiences which are stimulating and enjoyable.

· An environment where success and achievement is recognised and


celebrated.

· A highly motivated and skilled staff who work together to meet the


education, physical, social, spiritual and emotional well-being of


 every pupil.

Our Visions, Values and Aims link to Children’s Rights. (For more 

information see http://glasgow.gov.uk/childrensrights

School Information

ST Rose of Lima Primary
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295 Mossvale Road

Craigend 

Glasgow G33 5QS 
Tel 0141 774 9397 
Fax 0141 771 3842 

e-mail:headteacher@st-roseoflima-pri.glasgow.sch.uk 

Going to school: www.glasgow.gov.uk/en/Residents/GoingtoSchool 

Head Teacher: Miss Kathleen Shiels 
Roman Catholic Primary School 
Co-educational 

Stages Taught: P1 - P7 
Present Roll: 400 
Planning and Working Capacity: 434 

Parents should note that the working capacity of the school may vary dependent upon the number of pupils at each stage and the way in which the classes are organised
Teaching Staff

Head Teacher                       
Miss Kathleen Shiels

Depute Head Teacher
   
Vacancy 

Principal Teachers                 
Miss Sarah Black






Mrs Elaine Foster






Vacancy

Acting Principal Teacher

Mr Fergus Donnelly

Music Specialist                     
Mr Gerard Carr

PE Specialist



Mr Alastair Rodger

Primary 1a                            
Mrs Catherine Rafferty 

Primary 1b                            
Miss Laura Forrest

Priamay 1c



Mrs Annette Donohue

Primary 2a



Miss Rachel McDermott 

Primary 2b                

Miss Rosaleen Martin
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Primary 3a



Mrs Andrea Booth

Primary 3b



Miss Sarah Black PT 

Primary 4a                          
Miss Amanda Waite

Primary 4b                               Miss Kathryn Allan                            

Primary 4c 



Miss Katrina Crickett/

Mrs Maureen Kiernan

Primary 5a



Miss Mary Reynolds 

Primary 5b                           
Mrs Mary Moore

Primary 5/6 



Mrs Jenna Gallagher/






Mrs Adrienne Spierits

Primary 6                            
Mr James Healy/






Mrs Michelle McAulay

Primary 6/7



Mrs Anne McGlone

Primary 7



Miss Kirsty Love /


Nurture Teacher


Mrs Roseann Woolfries

Addition Teaching staff

Mrs Siobhan Walker

Office Staff



Mrs Carol Bullock Office Manager






Miss Jennifer Noga 









Mrs Angela McGovern

Pupil Support Assistant

Mrs Sadie Brennan 








Mrs Liz Kite 






Mrs Norma McGarry 








Mrs Therese Millen






Mrs Carolyn Edgar






Mrs Marie Brown 






Mrs Audrey Coyle






Mrs Anne Ross






Mrs Joan Taylor

Janitor


 
Mr Don Lowe






Catering Manager


Miss Margaret Bowes
Active Schools Coordinator
Mrs Julie McAdam
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THE SCHOOL DAY 

P1 and P2 Morning:
09.00am - 10.30am 


10.45am - 12.00 noon. 

Lunch: 


12.15pm. - 1.00pm. 

Afternoon: 


1.00pm. – 3.00pm. 

P3 – P7 Morning:

09.00am – 11.00am


11.15 am – 12.15

Lunch: 


12.15pm. - 1.00pm. 

Afternoon: 


1.00pm. – 3.00pm. 

Primary 1 children attending school for the first time are dismissed at lunchtime until the first Monday in September after which they will remain until 3.00pm. 

School Holidays 

Details of holiday dates are available on Glasgow City Council website

www.glasgow.gov.k/index.aspx?articleid=9418
Pupil Absence

Good attendance is encouraged at all times and children rewarded accordingly.  Parents are asked to inform the school if their child is going to be absent.  This should be done before 9.30 on the first day of absence.  If the child is going to be absent for some time, it would be helpful to know at the earliest opportunity.  The school uses daily text messaging to inform parents of their child’s absence if no contact is made.  All unexplained absence is investigated by the school and appropriate action taken.

Medical & Healthcare

The school nurse visits the school at various times during the year.  Parents are kept informed by letter.  If a child becomes ill during the course of the school day, he/she may require to be sent home.  Please ensure that you keep the school informed of all contact details.  Parents should inform the school of any medical requirements relating to their child.  If a child requires medication during the school day, parents must complete the appropriate medical form.  This is available on request from the school office.  

Emergencies

We make every effort to maintain a full educational service, but on some occasions circumstances arise which lead to disruption. Schools may be affected by, for example, severe weather, temporary interruption of transport, power failures or difficulties of fuel supply.

In such cases, we shall do all we can to let you know about the details of our closure or re-opening by using letters, texts and the local media etc.

St. Rose of Lima Uniform

Burgundy Sweatshirt

Blue Polo Shirt



Grey Trousers


Grey Skirt/Kimono

School Ties



Blue/White Shirt

Black Gym Shoes


Black School Shoes

Jackets, Sweatshirts, cardigans, polo shirts and ties with the school logo are available for purchase at the school office.

Our uniform was agreed in consultation with pupils and parents.  It is expected that all children attending Glasgow primary School will adhere to this dress code.  

PE Kit

A PE kit has been introduced this year that consists of a sky blue sports tee shirt and maroon shorts, which both display our school badge. This PE kit has been very popular with our pupils and parents and also helps us identify our pupils when attending sports events and festivals out with school. The cost of our school PE kit is £10 and is available to order from the school office.
It is important that pupils come prepared to learn and for PE this requires appropriate clothing. Please ensure that your child brings a full PE kit to school on PE days. All jewellery should be removed. Earing cannot be worn during PE lessons. Please ensure that your child has earring removed on PE days or is able to take earrings out. Pupils who are not participating in PE must have a note or a medical certificate.  Pupils who are unable to participate in practical PE should still bring their kit to allow them to assist in the lesson by refereeing, keeping scores or assisting with the distribution of equipment.  This ensures that they are still able to take part in some way in the work of the class and do not miss out on the knowledge and understanding of the course.  

There are forms of dress that are unacceptable in school, such as items of clothing which:

· Potentially encourage factions (such as football colours) 

· Could cause offence (such as anti-religious symbolism or political slogans)

· Could cause health and safety difficulties (such as loose fitting clothing, jewellery)

· Could cause damage to flooring

· Carry advertising particularly for alcohol or tobacco

· Could be used to inflict damage on other pupils

Clothing & Footwear Grants

Parents/Carers receiving Income Support, Job Seekers Allowance (Income Based), Working Tax Credit (with a total annual income of less than £15,050*), Housing Benefit, or Council Tax Benefit will normally be entitled to monetary grants for footwear and clothing for their children. Information and application forms may be obtained from schools and at
www.glasgow.gov.uk/index.aspx?articleid=8629

School meals

Our school provides a lunch service which offers a variety of meals and snacks.  Special diets for children with medical requirements can be provided.  Please inform the Headteacher.   

Children who prefer to bring packed lunches are accommodated in the dining hall.  

Children and young people of parents/carers receiving Income Support, income-based Job Seekers Allowance, Working Tax Credit (where income is less than £6,420), Child Tax Credit only (where income is less than £15,910*) and income-related Employment and Support Allowance are entitled to a free midday meal. Information and application forms for free school meals may be obtained from schools and at 

www.glasgow.gov.uk/index.aspx?articleid=8629
Transport
The education authority has a policy of providing free transport to all pupils and young people who live outwith a certain radius from their local school by the recognised shortest walking route. This policy is more generous than the law requires. This means that the provision of transport could be reviewed at any time. Parents/Carers who consider they are eligible should obtain an application form from the school or at 

www.glasgow.gov.uk/index.aspx?articleid=8629
Transfer from Primary to Secondary School

Children and young people normally transfer between the ages of 11 ½  and 12 ½, so that they will have the opportunity to complete at least 4 years of secondary education.  Parents and carers will be informed of the school arrangements no later than December of P7.

Children from our school normally transfer to:

Glasgow Secondary School

2 Education Avenue

Glasgow 

G99 1NO

Phone: 0141 444 7777

Email: headteacher@glasgow-sec.glasgow.sch.uk
www.glasgow-sec.glasgow.sch.uk
Glasgow Secondary School staff work with our pupils throughout their Primary years an particularly from P5 onward to prepare them for the transfer to secondary school. 

Communication with Parents

At Glasgow Primary School we use a variety of ways to keep in touch.

Open Door Policy – the senior leadership team are available for all parents and carers at any time providing they are not teaching or in another meeting.  Please either pop in to the school office or phone for an appointment. 

Homework Diaries  – will let parents know what homework has been set and is also used to communicate between the class teacher and parents.

Newsletters – will be sent out on a regular basis to keep parents informed about the work of the school.

Letters – further information which requires a response may be sent out in letter form.

Text messaging – You may also receive text reminders about events/school closures etc.  

Meetings - Parents and carers are welcome in the school to discuss any aspect of their child’s development and progress.  To avoid disappointment, it is advisable to make an appointment.  There are various opportunities throughout the year when parents can discuss their child’s progress with the class teacher and view the child’s work.  

Parents and carers are welcome at other events throughout the school year e.g. workshops, information evenings, class performances, religious and other assemblies.  The school newsletter will keep you informed.  

Emergency Contact Information

At the start of each school session, parents will be issued with the annual data check form.  Please ensure that this is completed and returned to the school.  It is also important that you let us know if there are changes to your telephone number(s) or to those of your emergency contacts throughout the year.   

Data Protection – use of information about children and parents/carers

We collect information about children attending school (and also about parents/carers, emergency contacts etc. provided in the annual data check) to allow us to carry out the Council’s functions as the education authority for the City of Glasgow.  This may sometimes involve releasing personal information to other agencies and other parts of the Council, particularly in relation to child protection issues or criminal investigations, and it may also be used for research purposes (see the link below for more details regarding this).

Information held by the school is, in legal terms, processed by Glasgow City Council.  The Council is registered as a data controller under the Data Protection Act 1998 (number Z4871657) and all personal data is treated as confidential and used only in accordance with the Data Protection Act and the Information Use and Privacy Policy approved by the City Council.  For more information on how we use personal information, or to see a copy of the Information Use and Privacy Policy, see www.glasgow.gov.uk/privacy.

Appointments during school hours

If your child has an unavoidable appointment, please give them a letter for their class teacher and then collect them from the school office at the specified time. 
Comments & Complaints

In Glasgow Primary School we aim to have positive relationships across our school community.  However, if you have a comment or complaint about any aspect of school life, please contact the Headteacher in the first instance.

Glasgow City Council complaints procedures are available: www.glasgow.gov.uk/index.aspx?articleid=2896
Customer Liaison Unit

Education Services

Glasgow City Council

City Chambers East

40 John Street

Glasgow G1 1JL

Tel: 0141 287 5384

e-mail: education@glasgow.gov.uk
The above website also includes information on data protection and freedom of information.

Curriculum 

Scotland is currently pursuing its biggest education reform programme for a generation under the Scottish Government’s Ambitious, Excellent Schools agenda. 

The Curriculum for Excellence is central to this reform agenda. 

It aims to provide: 

· More freedom for teachers 

· Greater choice and opportunity for pupils 

· A single coherent curriculum for all young people aged 3-18. 

Curriculum for Excellence challenges us to think differently about the curriculum. It encourages those working in education to plan and act in new ways. 

The curriculum for Excellence wants all young people to become:

[image: image8.wmf]A Curriculum for Excellence is organised into four contexts for learning: -

· Life and ethos of the school as a community 

· Curriculum areas and subjects 

· Interdisciplinary learning 

· Opportunities for personal achievement.

In St Rose of Lima, we plan for every context to ensure a well balanced approach to learning at every stage. We plan and assess every curricular area and have built opportunities for pupil choice across all stages and curricular areas. Pupils are taught through relevant topics which are responsive to pupil needs and interests. 

Literacy

As a result of the Scottish National Debate on Education (2002), A Curriculum for Excellence has become an integral part of the improvement agenda in Scottish Education.

Through participative, active classes pupils develop the knowledge, understanding, skills and attitudes they need to learn about the world around them. 

In St. Rose of Lima Primary we give our pupils varied opportunities to:

· Communicate, collaborate and build relationships

· Reflect on and explain literacy and thinking skills, using feedback to help improve and sensitively provide useful feedback for others.

· Engage with and create a wide range of texts in different media, taking advantage of the opportunities offered by ICT.

· Develop an understanding of what is special, vibrant and valuable about own and other cultures and their languages.

· Explore the richness and diversity of language, how it can affect the pupil and the wide range of ways in which they can be creative.

· Extend and enrich vocabulary through listening, talking, watching and reading.

A variety of resources are used to support writing and ensure progress throughout the school. ‘Big Writing’ is a resource which helps us develop excellent writing skills in all pupils. This resource is used throughout the school to great effect and pupils produce extended pieces of writing that we share and celebrate.

Literacy is a core subject which is taught through every other curricular area.

Numeracy and Mathematics

[image: image9.wmf]Children come to Primary 1 with some informal experience of 
“mathematics” and their knowledge can range from knowing 
simple terms like big and small, to being able to identify shapes 
or do simple counting.  Throughout school, the teacher sets out to 
give children the skills they will need to solve problems as well 
as those concepts, facts and techniques they will require to use in 
mathematical enquiries. 

Our programme of study allows for a broad, well-balanced maths programme which gives children the opportunity to work with aspects of: 

· [image: image10.jpg]


Number, money and measurement e.g. Addition, subtraction, 

· Length, Weight Shape, position and movement e.g. Angles, coordinates 

· Information handling e.g. Tally marks, graphs, tables and charts

· Problem solving in real life, everyday or in imagined contexts 

At present children in P4 – P7 are participating in interactive Maths while using the Heinemann and Teejay Maths schemes to enhance and support learning and teaching.  Our infants take part in multi-sensory, interactive workshops where they practise their maths skills in exciting, challenging contexts. 

Technologies and ICT

All children become familiar with computer skills in St Rose of Lima.  At 

the infant stages this involves using simple programmes to give the children experience with the keyboard.  As the children progress through the school they will be introduced to word processing and computer work will be integrated into all aspects of the curriculum.   


The school has an excellent selection of software covering all aspects of the curriculum. We have 2 pcs in each classroom plus a fully equipped ICT 

suite. We have 10 interactive smartboards throughout the school which enhance the learning experiences of our pupils. 

Health & Well-Being, Expressive Arts

A Curriculum for Excellence recognises that the curriculum extends beyond the traditional study areas and subjects. 

The curriculum should therefore include:

· Learning through the ethos and life of the school as a community. 

· Learning through interdisciplinary projects and studies and through opportunities for personal achievement. 

[image: image11.wmf]
Thus, A Curriculum for Excellence recognises the 

importance of learning that takes place outside the classroom, such as the educational benefits of effective interaction between the school and its wider community. 

(Scottish Executive Education Dept 2004)

A variety of craft materials are used to encourage as wide a range of skills and techniques to be to be developed as possible. Displays of artwork and friezes can be seen in classrooms and corridor/open areas.  Children are invited to enter local and national competitions whenever possible.   

We are fortunate to have a Music Teacher in our school one day 
per week.   

Children are given the opportunity to experience all aspects of music: 

•
Listening for enjoyment

[image: image12.wmf]•
Singing

•
Rhythm

•
Pitch

As well as the enjoyment of singing, the pupils are also taught to play percussion instruments. Every year we perform a Nativity play and every second year we produce a whole school show.
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We have an excellent school choir for children from P4-7 who have enjoyed great success in competitions throughout Glasgow. Our P3 pupils receive musically training from YMI (Youth Music Initiative) teachers. 

We use Glasgow P.E. Guidelines. And have a number of professional coaches to enhance P.E. We are supported by a PE specialist two days per week and a music specialist every Friday.

The school boasts a very good Football and basketball team.  Pupils in


P7 receive swimming lessons at Easterhouse Pool. 

Social Studies

Social studies provides a wealth of opportunity to support interdisciplinary learning as Building the Curriculum 3 states that ‘The curriculum should include space for learning beyond subject boundaries, so that children and young people can make connections between different areas of learning. Interdisciplinary studies, based upon groupings of experiences and outcomes from within and across curriculum areas, can provide relevant, challenging and enjoyable learning experiences and stimulating contexts to meet the varied needs of children and young people.

Revisiting a concept or skill from different perspectives deepens understanding and can also make the curriculum more coherent and meaningful from the learner’s point of view. Interdisciplinary studies can also take advantage of opportunities to work with partners who are able to offer and support enriched learning experiences and opportunities for young people’s wider involvement in society.’
Sciences

Through learning in the sciences, children and young people develop their interest in, and understanding of, the living, material and physical world. They engage in a wide range of collaborative investigative tasks, which allows them to develop important skills to become creative, inventive and enterprising adults. We are developing a Science Curriculum for every stage in the Primary school and are committed to an Outdoor Education Programme which is already enhancing the school’s curriculum.  

Useful websites

www.curriculumforexcellencescotland.gov.uk
www.educationscotland.gov.uk/parentzone/index.asp
Religious Education and Observance

The Religious Education of children is a partnership between the home, the school and the Parish. Your role as parents is the most important of the partnership because it is your example which will have the most lasting effect on your children. 

Religious Education forms a daily part of every class and the school has School Masses on regular occasions and assemblies are held weekly, throughout the school year. Whilst recognising the right of parents to withdraw their children from Religious Education and Religious observance in school, we would expect parents who choose to send their children to a Catholic school to recognise the implications of that decision.   Parents therefore are expected to accept the Catholic traditions observed in this school and their children should attend all religious instruction and observance. 

We are fortunate in our close proximity to St Dominic’s Church and St Maria Goretti Church, the children attend services regularly. Fr Magill and Fr Sweeney are regular and most welcome visitors in the school. 

The school follows This Is Our Faith programme as prescribed by the Diocese of Motherwell and Glasgow. 

Parents from ethnic minority religious communities may request that their children be permitted to be absent from school in order to celebrate recognised events. Any such requests must be put in writing. 

Promoting Positive Behaviour

St Rose of Lima Primary is committed to Glasgow’s City Council inclusion policy. We work hard to develop strategies which help all pupils behave and enable them to access the curriculum.

We have a Nurture base Elly’s Kingdom (1-3), where pupils are given the opportunity to develop emotionally and academically within a safe, nurturing environment. Our senior pupils are supported in the school funded ‘Marley’s Meadow’ Nurture base.

We take a Solution Focused approach to behaviour management and encourage all pupils to take responsibility for their actions with many strategies in place to support them.

We have a four House System with a Captain, Vice-Captain and a member of the Senior Management team as Head of House. Pupils receive house points for good behaviour throughout the school and the winning house wins rewards each week/term. Children with relatives in school will be in the same house. Once a week the house will have an assembly which focuses on good behaviour and pupil achievements.

Our staff are highly trained in Behaviour management strategies and children will receive a consistent approach to discipline throughout their time in St Rose of Lima.

We celebrate success, achievements both in and out of school and we recognise improvements by pupils.  Our Stars of the Week are displayed in the main hall with classes celebrating individual achievements with their own reward schemes.

Attendance is monitored and 100% attendance is reward with class trips and individual recognition.

Assessment & Reporting to Parents

Record Keeping 

Continuous on-going assessment takes place throughout the school. 

There is formal assessment of progress in the main subject areas, such as Phonics, Reading, Mathematics and spoken and written language, which are in line with a Curriculum for Excellence. Class records show not only the stage of development but the child’s attitude to his/her work, any problem areas encountered and any special aptitudes which should be encouraged and developed.  We hope to provide an all round profile on the child which reflects his/her aptitudes and personality. 

Written Report 

An interim written report is issued to parents in November and an end of year written report is sent to parents in June. A copy of these together with assessment sheets will be kept in the pupil’s progress record. 

Parents Evening 

In November and June each year Progress Reports are issued and parents’ evenings are held during the school year, September, November and March/April. 

Parents may also make an appointment outside of these times if they have an urgent need to discuss their child’s welfare or reports with the class teacher. 

Please be assured you are always welcome to visit the school at any time if you have any other matter you wish to discuss.  Please phone the school office to make an appointment. 

Formative Assessment

What is taught and what is learnt are rarely the same. Effective assessment can reduce the margin between what is taught and what is learnt and thereby increase pupil achievement. 

Our aims are to identify the strengths/ weakness of each child, improve attainment and promote the shared Gospel values which is the foundation on which our school functions.

Our aims will be achieved by means of varied and shared strategies which can be viewed in our Formative Assessment Policy.     

Homework

	Year Group
	Time Allocation
	Homework

	Primary 1
	15 Minutes per evening
	Daily Reading

Occasional Maths/sounds

Active maths and language games

	Primary 2 & 3
	15/20 minutes per evening
	Daily Reading

Weekly Spelling

Occasional Maths

Active maths and language games

	Primary 4 & 5
	15/20 minutes per evening
	Daily Reading

Weekly Spelling

Maths Tues/Thurs

Termly Homework Grid

	Primary 6 & 7
	20/30 minutes per evening
	Reading

Weekly Spelling

Maths Tues/Thurs

Termly Homework Grid


At present we are reviewing our Homework Policy to offer pupils a wider range of experiences to enhance the four capacities and A Curriculum for Excellence.


Equal Opportunities

In St Rose of Lima we believe that every child should be given equal opportunity to perform to the best of their ability in all areas of the curriculum.  We seek to extend choice and opportunity for all pupils without discrimination. We strive to provide education tailored to the needs of the child as an individual regardless of wealth, gender, race, nationality, faith or disability. We are particularly proud of the fact 
that our school successfully integrates all types of children and accepts them as they are. 
Support for Pupils

The school has a duty to ensure that all pupils have equal access to the curriculum, with appropriate support for their needs if required.  This applies to the content of lessons, teaching strategies and minor adaptations to the school environment.  There are a wide range of factors which may act as a barrier to learning.  We are committed to working closely with parents and carers to ensure that they are fully involved in any decisions about support for their children’s needs.  

Any parent or carer seeking further advice regarding this policy should contact the Headteacher in the first instance.  

Further information relating to additional support needs is available on the Glasgow City Council website – 

www.glasgow.gov.uk/index.aspx?articleid=8627
Information on the Glasgow City Councils’ Parental Involvement Strategy can also be found at www.glasgow.gov.uk/index.aspx?articleid=8642
Getting it Right for Every Child (GIRFEC)

The GIRFEC approach is about how staff in all children’s services meet their needs by working together where necessary to ensure that children reach their full potential.  

www.scotland.gov.uk/gettingitright
School Improvement 

On an annual basis, you will receive a copy of our Standards and Quality report.  Copies from previous years are available on the school website.  The Standards and Quality report highlights progress in key curricular areas such as literacy, numeracy and health & wellbeing.  Our priorities for improvement are detailed in our School Improvement Plan which is discussed with our Parent Council.  Any parent or carer seeking a copy of the plan can contact the school office.  

Transitions

Children who have additional support needs will be supported at transition times. Both when they are moving to a new establishment and when they are moving between classes.  We will ensure that all pertinent information will be communicated and that each receiving establishment will have all current, relevant information needs to ensure the pupil’s needs continue to be met.  Parents will play a key role in this process and will attend transition meetings with other establishment personnel.

Physical Access

The school is fully accessible in accordance with Accessibility Strategy 2004. 

Staff Development

The staff has received extensive training on Supporting Inclusion and Disability Awareness and have had extensive training in Child protection.

Parental Concerns

Parental concerns are of very high importance to us in St Rose of Lima Primary.  Any parent with a concern can approach the Head teacher or Depute Head Teacher before school each day or phone the school office to make an appointment.  Every concern will be dealt with a swiftly as possible. Pupils who have worries or concerns can approach either their class teacher or a member of the management team for help and advice and there is a pupil and parental suggestion box for more general inquiries/suggestions. 

When children are to receive information of a sensitive nature as part of the Health and Wellbeing curriculum, parents will be notified by letter giving them details of the nature of the input.  This might occur when upper school classes are working with GEAAP or FARE or when studying relationships as part of the RE programme.

Any parent/carer who might be unhappy with how their concern was handled can make a formal complaint through Management Circular 89.  A copy of which can be found in the school office.

Parents wishing to find out more about the school curriculum at local and national level should check out the information at

http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/parentzone/index.asp
http://www.sqa.org.uk/squ/CCC FirstPage.jsp

Tuck

Our school has a healthy tuck-shop open to pupils at break time which sells fruit, yogurt, cheese, baked crisps and fruit bars. 

We encourage our pupils to bring healthy snacks to school, such as fruit and water and would like to remind you that fizzy drinks are prohibited at our school.

Educational Visits
Children in the school are taken to places of Educational interest, particularly if this is relevant to the topic they are working on in class.  These visits include Art Galleries, Theatres, People’s Palace, Parks, Transport Museum and the hugely popular Scotland Street School.  Our topic work is closely tied in with these visits. 

We aim to provide senior pupils with the opportunity for residential trips and we have recently taken pupils to Blairvaddoch, Locerbie Mannor and Dalguise.

Extra Curricular Activities 

We offer our pupils a wide range of interesting and stimulating extracurricular clubs. These clubs include classroom based clubs and sport clubs.  Clubs running this year include our fabulous choir, Lego clubs, French and Spanish language clubs and homework clubs.

To promote citizenship and encourage responsibility pupil led clubs are organised during most lunchtimes. These clubs are organised and run by the pupils.
This year we are offering over 20 sport clubs before school, at lunch time and after school. These clubs are led by pupils, teachers and local coaches. We aim to offer places at sports clubs to every pupil in every stage and monitor our clubs to ensure that every child has access to clubs. 

Timetables for our clubs are available on the sport notice board and the school website. You can also keep up to date on extracurricular sport clubs on the school Facebook page and the school Twitter feed.

Our school boasts a long running and successful football team for pupils in P5-7. We train on Monday 3pm – 4.30pm and play every Saturday in the Glasgow Catholic Schools Football Association. We also have training on offer to pupils in P2-4 and a separate session for girls (although our girls are also welcome to attend the school team training).
The school boasts a splendid all-weather football pitch and this is well used by our pupils for activities such as football, games and sports day events. 

Sport at St Rose of Lima

We have a very active Sport Council made up of 4 Sport Captains, parents, teachers, Julie McAdam (Active Schools Coordinator) and representatives from local clubs. If you are interested in joining our Sport Council please contact Mr Donnelly as we are always happy to welcome new members!

We are a SportScotland School Sport Gold Flag Award winning school. This recognises the sporting opportunities and experiences our pupils receive. This ranges from a busy timetable of extracurricular clubs to attending sporting events to participate and spectate. We were presented our award in 2015 by Jamie Hepburn MSP, Maureen McKenna Glasgow Director of Education, Stuart Harris Chief Executive of Sportscotland and board members from Sportscotland. Our Sport captains also became the first school children to present at a Sportscotland annual board meeting and received very positive feedback. 

We regularly plan sporting events for our pupils and families including a family sport evenings with the purpose of providing pathways for our pupils from school clubs to clubs in the community. If you require any assistance in finding local community clubs for your child please see Mr Donnelly. We also have an annual family fun run at Hogganfield Loch and a sports day. Our pupils regularly link up with local schools for events we call ‘Bringing Schools Together’, which our Sport Captains plan and implement.

Last year we offered 420 activity sessions to our pupils, the 3rd highest out of all Glasgow primary schools. We were rated 4th for the number of participants at our clubs, totalling 9,164 in all of our clubs. Last year 70% of our pupils attended at least one extracurricular sport club session throughout the school year.

Our school has a very active Twitter feed that is dedicated to ‘celebrating school sport, physical education and physical activity’. To keep up to date on sport in our school please follow us on Twitter on the username: @StRoLSport. If you require assistance in setting up a Twitter account please contact Mr Donnelly.

School Committees 

We have a wide range of committees that pupils can get involved with in order to enhance how are school is run. These committees include our Mini-Vinnies group, Eco group and Sport Council.
Children are given the opportunity to volunteer for school committees to give a meaningful pupils voice in our school. 

This year we have introduce a School Nutritional Action Group (SNAG) to our list of committees led by pupils. The aim of our SNAG group, which we know you will share, is to:

“Improve the dietary health of our pupils through food education and provision.”

We would like to remind you that fizzy drinks are prohibited in our school and that pupils should bring healthy snacks such as fruit to school for break times. Our SNAG team have implemented Fruity Friday where they monitor and reward pupils that regularly bring healthy snacks to school with additional PE lessons and a Fruit Party for the winning class each month. 

School Discipline

In St Rose of Lima we nurture a good relationship between pupils and teachers based on mutual respect. In order to promote and reward good behaviour we have established a House System. All our pupils are divided into 4 Houses, all named after planets. House Captains and Vice - Captains are elected from P7 and P6 each year. 

Our School Code of Conduct is promoted via weekly whole school and staged assemblies. Points are awarded to individual children for noted good behaviour and each week the winning house is named at our weekly assembly. Each month the overall winning House is given a special award/treat. 

Emphasis on the importance of good behaviour is stressed rather than punishment.  Where a child persistently breaks school rules, parents will be invited to visit the school and their cooperation will be sought in dealing with the problem. 

A Responsible Citizen, Effective Contributor and a Successful Learner are chosen from each class and they are given a certificate and a small treat/reward as positive reinforcement.  Those pupils displaying attributes of a Confident Individual are highlighted at our weekly and staged assemblies. 

Supervision of Playgrounds 

An adult presence is provided in playgrounds at break times in terms of schools (safety and supervision of pupils) (Scotland) regulations, 1990.  This person is normally the school janitor. 

In addition our classroom assistants monitor the behaviour in the yard during the morning interval and at lunchtime. The Head teacher, the Depute Head and Principal teachers supervise from 8.45 o’clock and after 3 o’clock to ensure your child’s safety as he/she arrives and leaves school. 

Pick up Points

Where free transport is provided, it may be necessary for pupils to walk a certain distance to the vehicle pick-up point.  Walking distances in total, including the distance from home to the pick-up point and from the drop-off point to the school in any one direction, will not exceed the authority’s limits (see paragraph 14). It is the parent’s responsibility to ensure the 
child arrives at the pick-up point in time. It is also the parent’s responsibility to ensure the child behaves in a safe and acceptable manner while boarding, travelling in and alighting from the vehicle. Misbehaviour could result in your child losing the right to free transport. 

Placing Requests

The Education Authority does not provide transport to those pupils in receipt of a placing request other than in exceptional circumstances. In the case of under-age placing requests, if the child is offered a place in his catchment area school, transport will be provided in accordance with regional policy stated above. 

Any pupil joining us outwith normal P1 enrolment is welcome to visit the school prior to starting.  Visits will be made during the enrolment procedures.

Medical & Health Care

From Primary 1 to Primary 7 there is a constant review of children’s health care. Eyesight and hearing tests along with height and weight checks are carried out periodically, by a School Nurse, throughout the Primary school years.   Parents wishing to see the School Medical Officer should call the school where arrangements will be made. 

A Dental survey is carried out periodically also. Any child found to be in need of treatment is given a card to take home on which parents state whether they wish to have the treatment carried out privately or through the School Health Service. 

When a child is taken ill or has an accident at school, simple First Aid is administered on the premises.  Where there is any doubt whatsoever about the child’s accident or condition, the parent is contacted immediately and the child escorted home or taken to hospital either by 
school staff or parents.   It is in the child’s best interest in circumstances such as these that the school should have an emergency address or telephone number where a parent or relative can be reached if necessary. 

Should a child have a particular medical requirement this should be made known to the Head Teacher as soon as possible. 

If a child requires medication during the school day a parent must complete the necessary form for administration of medicines.  This can be obtained from the School Clerical Assistant/First Aider and should be returned to her when completed to be filed for school 
records. 

Information in Emergencies

We make every effort to maintain a full educational service, but on some occasions circumstances arise which lead to disruption. Schools may be affected by severe weather, temporary interruption of transport, power failures or difficulties of fuel supply.   In such cases we shall do all we can to let you know about the details of closure or re-opening. We shall keep you in touch by using letters, notices in local shops and community centres, announcements in local churches, in the press and on local radio. 

Parental Involvement Act 2006

Changes have recently been made to the law to help parents and schools work together as partners in children’s learning.  The Scottish Parliament has passed the Scottish Schools (Parental Involvement) Act 2006 to encourage and support more parents to become involved. 

Parent Forum and the Parent Council 

The Scottish Schools (Parental Involvement) Act 2006 has changed the arrangements for parental representation in all schools. Since August 2007, all parents are automatically members of the Parent Forum for their school and they have a right to establish a Parent Council to represent them. 

The membership of the Parent Forum is made up of all parents who have a child at an education authority school. Membership of the Parent Forum allows parents to have a say in the local arrangements to enable their collective view to be represented on matters such as the quality and standards of education at the school and other matters of interest to parents. One of the ways parents in the Parent Forum will be able to express their views will be through the Parent Council.  
The Parent Council is a group of parents selected by members of the Parent Forum to represent all the parents of children at the school.   Parent Councils are very flexible groups and the Parent Forum can decide on the type of group it wants to represent their views.  

The types of things a Parent Council could get involved in include: 

· Supporting the work of the school

· Gathering and representing parents’ views to the Head Teacher, education authority and HMIE

· Promoting contact between the school, parents, pupils and the local community

· Fundraising

· Involvement in the appointment of senior school staff

Parent Council

Parent Councils are recognised in law from August 2007.  As a statutory body, the Parent Council has the right to information and advice on matters which affect children’s education. So, the school and the local authority must listen to what the Parent Council says and give it a proper response.  Every school’s Parent Council will be different because it will be parents in each school who make the key decisions. 

Home & School Links 

Parents are always made welcome in St Rose of Lima School. The school has a pre-entrant programme to enable the parents of new entrants to become familiar with the aims, objectives and curriculum of the school. 

Parents are invited into the school to share their expertise with the teachers and pupils whether working in the classroom, making costumes for our school plays, concerts and displays or simply playing games with the children. 

Our very active Parent Council has long been established within the school.  This group hold meetings during the session and offers assistance to the school in a variety of ways.  We are always looking for new members. 

Parent Council members 

Generally, members of the Parent Council must be parents of children who attend the school and the chairperson must have a child in the school. However, the Parent Council can decide to co-opt other members from teachers and the community who will have knowledge and skills to help them. 

In denominational schools, the Parent Council must invite the relevant church or denominational body to nominate a representative to be a co-opted member. 

Members of the Parent Council will bring knowledge from their own experience and personal views. However, as parent representatives, they must also consider how they can ensure that the Parent Council presents a co-ordinated, collective voice through consultation with other members of the Parent Forum. 

Staff and pupils very much appreciate the help given by the Parent Council to the school. New members are welcome at all times. 

The parents help in a variety of ways i.e. assistance at educational outings, helping at various functions in the school.  Recent efforts have been most successful in running social events for pupils and parents and most notably for charitable causes. All parents are informed of dates and times of meetings in the school, via school newsletters. 

Communication

St Rose of Lima Primary communicates with parents and families in a variety of ways.  Text messages are used to inform parents when pupils are off school and also when important letters are being sent home.  This service is also used to remind parents of events which are occurring.

We send frequent newsletters with relevant information in them to keep our parent body well informed.

We send out individual letters when classes or particular pupils have outings or opportunities.

We send two parental questionnaires annually and often see opinions by including tear-off sheets in letters home. 

Parental Involvement

We at St Rose of Lima welcome parental involvement in many areas.  We are delighted when parents/carers join our committees, ie) Eco etc. We rely on parent helpers to accompany classes on trips. We work with parents to both support learning and raise funds.  We engaged with Save the Children charity to run the FAST project. (Families and School Together) This was a hugely successful project with enables families to support each other and to develop successful parenting strategies.

We offer three Pre-Entry opportunities for families to engage with school in preparation for children starting in P1 and we whole-heartedly support and encourage Triple P training.

We ask every family to sign and support our Home-School agreement at the beginning of the school year.

Letting
The school is available for letting purposes to the community as well as for school functions.

Local Councillor Surgery - Third Thursday of Every Month at 6.30pm 

The school is also used for Parent Council Meetings. 

Requests for letting the school can be made through the Head Teacher or by submitting such requests to: 

Cultural & Leisure Services 
Letting Section

20 Trongate 
Glasgow 
G1 5ES

Transfer from Primary to Secondary

Pupils are normally transferred between the ages of 11 ½ and 12 ½ years old so that they will have the opportunity to complete at least 4 years of Secondary Education.   Parents will be informed of the arrangements no later than December of the year preceding the date of transfer at the start of the new session. 

Pupils from this school normally transfer to:-

St Andrew’s Secondary School

47 Torphin Cres

Glasgow

G32 6QE

Tel No. 582-0240

Head Teacher:
Mr G Lyons

Data Protection Act

Information relative to pupils, parents and guardians is stored on a computer system and may be used for teaching, registration, assessment and other administrative duties. The information is protected by the DATA PROTECTION ACT 1984 and may only be disclosed in accordance with the Codes of Practice.   For further information please contact the school. 

Dealing with Racial Harassment 

The Race Relation Act 1976 makes it unlawful to discriminate against someone because of colour, race, nationality or ethnic background. The Act makes it the duty of Glasgow City Council to eliminate unlawful racial discrimination. 

In 1999 the guidelines, ‘Dealing with Racial Harassment” were issued to assist all teaching staff in dealing with such incidents. 

The adoption of an anti-racist approach should be seen as one part of the continuing attempt to improve the quality of education. Glasgow City Council recognises that support from the home is essential if these aims are to be achieved.  Every child in Glasgow has the right to be happy and secure at school. 

Useful Addresses 

Education Offices  



Glasgow City Chambers 

George Square, 

Glasgow, 

G2 1DU
Local Councillors  

Maureen Burke (North East)

Gerry Leonard (North East)

Gilbert Davidson (North East)

City Chambers

George Square 
Glasgow G2 1DU
Child Safety/Child Protection Policy 

All educational establishments and services must take positive steps to help children protect themselves by ensuring that programmes of health and personal safety are central to the curriculum and should have in place a curriculum that ensures that children have a clear understanding of the difference between appropriate and inappropriate behaviour on the part of another person, no matter who. 

As with other years of the curriculum, you will be kept informed of the health and personal safety programme for your child’s establishment. 

Schools, establishments and services must create and maintain a positive ethos and climate which actively promotes child welfare and a safe environment by: 

· Ensuring that children are respected and listened to.

· Ensuring that programmes of health and personal safety are central to the curriculum.

· Ensuring that staff are aware of child protection issues and procedures.

· Establishing and maintaining close working relationships and arrangements with all other agencies to make sure that professionals collaborate effectively in protecting children. 

Should any member of staff have concerns regarding the welfare or safety of any child they must report these concerns to the head of establishment.  The head, or the person deputising for the head, after judging that there may be grounds for concern regarding the welfare or safety of any pupil must then immediately advise the duty senior social worker at the local social work services area office of the circumstances. 

Although this information is correct at the time of printing, it should not be assumed that there will be no change affecting any of the matters dealt with in this document:-

a) Before the commencement or during the course of the year in question.

b) In relation to subsequent school years.
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